

Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council

800 North State Street, Suite 201, Dover, DE 19901 Phone: 302-674-2331 | FAX: 302-674-5399 | www.mafmc.org Michael P. Luisi, Chairman | G. Warren Elliott, Vice Chairman Christopher M. Moore, Ph.D., Executive Director

MEMORANDUM

Date: January 19, 2018

To: Council

From: Brandon Muffley, Staff

Subject: Review of Black Sea Bass Recreational Management Measures for 2018

Background:

In December 2017, the Council and the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission's Summer Flounder, Scup, and Black Sea Bass Board (Board) reviewed the recent recreational fishery performance and staff, Monitoring Committee, and Advisory Panel recommendations for recreational black sea bass management measures for 2018. The 2018 recreational harvest limit (RHL) of 3.66 million pounds is nearly 15% lower than the 2017 RHL of 4.29 million pounds. The Council and Board must take into consideration the combination of both state and federal water recreational management measures when developing recommendations for measures that are intended to achieve, but not exceed, the 2018 RHL.

Beginning in 2012, the Board developed addenda which enabled regional recreational black sea bass management measures, known as "ad-hoc regional management." This process essentially resulted in two regions: the northern states of MA through NJ, which set state-specific measures, and the southern states of DE through NC (north of Cape Hatteras), which typically set measures consistent with federal measures given that most landings from southern states are taken in the EEZ. The ad-hoc regional management provisions outlined under Addendum XXVII expired at the end of 2017. Therefore, the Board is currently considering draft Addendum XXX for recreational management in 2018. The addendum contains alternative regional management approaches for the recreational fishery, including options for regional allocation of the RHL based on historical harvest and exploitable biomass. The addendum also considers approaches to increase uniformity in regulations amongst states within a region (e.g. similar number of days open). Federal water measures and the draft addendum are interconnected due to the potential changes in regional configuration, the potential for defined regional allocations and how the combination of federal and state measures need to constrain harvest to the RHL; therefore, draft Addendum XXX will likely play a role in the Council and Board's preferences for federal water measures for 2018. The Board is expected to take final action on draft Addendum XXX at their February 2018 meeting.

Since the implementation of ad-hoc regional management, the Council and Board typically recommend two different recreational black sea bass measures for the following year at their joint

meeting in December. The first set of measures are the preferred federal water measures and generally apply to the southern region states (DE-NC) and to all federal for-hire permit holders regardless of where they are fishing, if more conservative than state measures. The preferred federal water measures have not changed since 2015. These measures alone are not intended to be implemented coastwide as doing so will not constrain harvest to the RHL. These measures are developed under the assumption that the northern region states of MA-NJ, where the majority of the harvest occurs, will implement appropriate measures for state waters as defined under the adhoc management approach.

The second set of measures are "backstop" measures that would apply coastwide and are intended to constrain coastwide landings to the RHL. In some cases when a reduction is necessary, and the Council and Board recommend the reduction be taken by adjusting state water measures, NMFS has requested the Council and Board develop backstop measures. These measures would only be implemented if states failed to implement measures necessary to constrain or reduce landings to the RHL as specified under ad-hoc management.

At the December 2017 joint meeting, the Council and Board made the following motion regarding the two different recommendations for the 2018 recreational black sea bass fishery:

Move that the 2018 federal waters black sea bass measures include a 15-fish possession limit, 12.5-inch minimum size and season from May 15 – December 31. These measures assume the Commission process will develop measures to constrain harvest to the 2018 RHL. A backstop measure of 14 inches, 5 fish possession limit and a season from May 15 – September 15 would go into effect should the Commission not implement measures to constrain harvest to the 2018 RHL. Council: Nowalsky/DiLernia; Board: Nowalsky/Borden.

Given the timing and uncertainty in how the Board will manage the recreational black sea bass fishery in 2018 through draft Addendum XXX, the Council and Board tabled the above motion until their respective February 2018 meetings. The Board meets February 8, 2018 and will first take final action on the draft addendum and will then consider the tabled motion for federal water measures. The Council meets the following week and will also take up the tabled motion and set federal water measures for 2018.

This memo provides updated 2017 recreational harvest projections and a review and analysis of the tabled 2018 recommended measures to help inform Council deliberations on this issue at their February meeting. A supplemental memo will also be provided to the Council summarizing the Board's black sea bass actions from their February meeting.

Updated 2017 projections:

At the December 2017 joint meeting, staff provided the Council and Board with recreational black sea bass harvest projections for 2017 using preliminary wave 1-4 data and assuming the same proportion of catch and landings by wave and state in the previous year. Those projections resulted in an estimated recreational harvest of 3.79 million lb or 2.11 million fish which was 12% below the 2017 RHL of 4.29 million lb and 3.6% above the 2018 RHL of 3.66 million lb. Staff noted the uncertainty in these projections and that the estimates would likely to change since 34% of the

coastwide black sea bass landings typically occur in waves 5 and 6, which can have highly variable harvest estimates.

Preliminary wave 5 data were made available on December 18, 2017 and updated 2017 projections were conducted using wave 1-5 data for each state (Table 1). Preliminary 2017 wave 5 landings were higher for CT, NJ, DE and VA when compared to 2016 wave 5 landings; while wave 5 landings in NY were similar between 2016 and 2017 and were lower in 2017 for RI and MD. These higher than anticipated wave 5 landings, particularly in NJ, and the high proportion of projected wave 6 landings in some states resulted in an 18% increase in the 2017 projected landings when compared to the projected landings using data through wave 4. The updated coastwide projected landings for 2017 are 4.48 million lb or 2.39 million fish. Projected 2017 landings in numbers of fish and weight are lower than the final 2016 estimates by 6% and 14%, respectively, and is 4% higher than the 2017 RHL. When evaluating the projected 2017 landings to the 2018 RHL of 3.66 million pounds, an approximate 18% reduction in landings would be needed in 2018 using the traditional protocol of evaluating the prior year harvest to the following year RHL.

The Technical Committee (TC) met via conference call in late December 2017 to discuss a number of different recreational black sea bass issues related to management considerations in 2018. The TC agreed to use a smoothed harvest estimate 1 for the 2016 NY wave 6 estimate for all 2017 harvest projections and in evaluating the 2017 coastwide harvest to the 2018 RHL. Revised 2017 projections for NY were conducted using the agreed to smoothed NY 2016 wave 6 estimate. This results in a substantial reduction in the projected 2017 NY wave 6 harvest from 336,569 pounds to 24,359 pounds. Therefore, the projected coastwide landings for 2017 using data through wave 5 and the smoothed NY wave 6 estimate are 4.17 million lb or 2.28 million fish. This projected harvest estimate is 3% below the 2017 RHL and **results in a 12% reduction need to constrain landings to the 2018 RHL**. In addition, similar to the evaluation and smoothing application used for the 2016 NY wave 6 estimate, the TC encouraged NJ to evaluate 2017 preliminary information, particularly wave 3 and 5 estimates.

_

¹ See the December 6, 2017 Technical Committee memo to the ASMFC Summer Flounder, Scup and Black Sea Bass Board regarding the status of TC work on smoothing approaches. http://www.mafmc.org/s/MEMO_SFSBSB-TC_Smoothing-Approaches_Dec2017.pdf

Table 1. Final 2016 and preliminary projected 2017 recreational black sea bass landings, in pounds, by state and wave. Preliminary 2017 wave 1-5 data were used to project landings for wave 6 assuming the same proportion of landings by wave and state in previous year.

	Wave 3		Wave 4		Wave 5		Wave 6	
	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017	2016	2017*
MASSACHUSETTS	400,850	431,046	444,314	145,639	46,285	2,468		0
RHODE ISLAND	14,136	101,605	265,123	144,881	241,850	149,668	43,267	32,891
CONNECTICUT	276,188	51,484	490,908	481,280	142,819	291,543	4,107	3,721
NEW YORK	0	2,184	1,059,237	228,124	387,197	405,948	764,878	336,453
NEW JERSEY	206,939	631,460	75,136	212,459	10,005	192,511	106,405	377,569
DELAWARE	12,351	38,883	9,985	5,015	2,314	15,629	7,289	17,602
MARYLAND	19,866	26,703	17,878	69,548	57,884	2,634	8,369	8,654
VIRGINIA	6,913	13,385	55,412	7,179	7,020	24,431	841	546
NORTH								
CAROLINA	441	6,354	199	15,737	0	203	214	5,440
TOTAL	937,684	1,303,104	2,418,192	1,309,862	895,374	1,085,035	935,370	782,876

^{*} Projected landings

Review of tabled 2018 recreational management measures:

As part of the potential implementation of the recommended 2018 recreational specifications, staff conducted an analysis of the tabled black sea bass measures.

Tabled preferred federal water measures recommendation

The first analysis evaluated the potential harvest implications of the standard federal waters recommendation of a 12.5 inch minimum size, 15 fish possession limit and a season from May 15 – December 31. As mentioned earlier, these measures are typically implemented by the southern states of DE-NC and are not intended, if implemented by all states, to constrain harvest to the RHL. These recommended federal water measures represent a liberalization from the existing federal water measures by removing the current September 22 – October 21 closure (note: the size and possession limits would remain the same).

Using MRIP landings data, the 2016-2017 average harvest per day by wave for the southern region was calculated to determine the projected percent liberalization associated with opening one day per wave for federal waters/ the southern states. Using this analysis, the projected 2018 harvest for the southern region states under the tabled federal waters recommendation would be 285,352 pounds or 190,108 fish. This would be a 23% increase in the projected harvest for the southern region states when compared to the projected harvest expected under the current federal water measures (232,072 pounds and 154,612 fish). This projected harvest would account for 7.8% of 2018 RHL, an increase of 1.5% compared to harvest under the current federal measures.

Draft Addendum XXX has eight different regional and timeframe allocation options for consideration. All regional options under consideration retain the existing southern region of the states of DE-NC. Of the eight allocation options available for the southern region, four options would result in an allocation greater than the 2018 projected harvest estimated for the southern region states under the tabled federal waters recommendation; while four allocation options would

be less than the projected harvest. All eight allocation options are greater than the 2018 projected harvest estimate under the existing federal water measures and would, therefore, allow the southern region the ability to liberalize measures from the existing federal water measures. Given the potential advantages of removing the fall federal water closure identified in the November 2017 staff memo² and the likely ability for southern region states to liberalize in 2018 from the current federal measures, staff recommend supporting the tabled 2018 federal water measures. The southern region states will still need to craft measures to constrain harvest to the regional allocation selected by the Board and removing the fall closure will give states greater flexibility to craft measures that align with the federal water season.

Tabled backstop measures recommendation

A second analysis was then conducted on the tabled backstop measures that recommended a 14 inch minimum size, 5 fish possession limit and a season from May 15 – September 15. The backstop measures are only implemented if the measures implemented by the states under regional management would not constrain harvest to the RHL. The backstop measures would then be implemented in both state and federal waters and are intended to constrain the coastwide landings to the RHL.

Similar to the previous analysis, MRIP landings and size frequency data by state and wave from 2016-2017 were used to smooth the variability in the landing estimates from one state and year to the next. A bag/season/size interaction analysis was then conducted separately for the northern region (MA-NJ) and southern region (DE-NC) and then combined to determine total recreational landings. The projected 2018 coastwide landings under the tabled backstop measures would be 3.62 million lb or 1.96 million fish. These projected landings would be 1.2% below the 2018 RHL of 3.66 million lb. A similar analysis was conducted for the backstop measures recommended by the Monitoring Committee which consisted of a 14 inch minimum size, 3 fish possession and a season from June 15 – September 15. The projected 2018 coastwide landings under these backstop measures would be 2.25 million lb or 1.22 million fish and would be 63% below the 2018 RHL. Based on this analysis and the intended goal of the backstop measures to constrain coastwide harvest to the RHL, staff recommend supporting the tabled backstop measures.

2

² November 6, 2017 staff memo regarding Black Sea Bass Recreational Management Measures for 2018. Found at: http://www.mafmc.org/briefing/december-2017.



Mid-Atlantic Fishery Management Council

800 North State Street, Suite 201, Dover, DE 19901 Phone: 302-674-2331 | FAX: 302-674-5399 | www.mafmc.org Michael P. Luisi, Chairman | G. Warren Elliott, Vice Chairman Christopher M. Moore, Ph.D., Executive Director

MEMORANDUM

Date: January 24, 2018

To: Council

From: Brandon Muffley, Staff

Subject: Review of February 2018 black sea bass fishery and potential implications for

LOA Framework

Introduction:

Over a number of meetings in 2017, the Council and the Atlantic States Marine Fisheries Commission's Summer Flounder, Scup and Black Sea Bass Management Board (Board) have considered a variety of options to open the wave 1 (January-February) recreational black sea bass fishery in 2018. The Council and Board considered opening the wave 1 fishery under a Letter of Authorization (LOA) program which would allow any vessel owner to participate in the wave 1 fishery provided they obtain and abide by all requirements contained within an LOA. However, due to the Council's timeline and the regulatory process in which this program could be implemented, a recreational wave 1 fishery administered through an LOA was not feasible in 2018. Therefore, the Council and Board recommended opening the 2018 wave 1 fishery to all anglers through the regular specification process with the following management measures: a season of February 1 – 28, a 15 fish possession limit and a 12.5 inch minimum size. These measures were recommended only for 2018, while the details of the LOA program were developed and considered by the Council and Board for potential implementation in 2019.

This memo provides a quick review of the February 2018 recreational black sea bass fishery and an overview of the LOA program considerations and alternatives. This information is provided to generate Council discussion and feedback to determine the future direction of the recreational wave 1 black sea bass fishery in 2019 and beyond.

Review of February 2018 fishery:

In addition to the management measures described above, the Council and Board also implemented a specific allocation of 100,000 pounds to this fishery and stipulated that adjustments to management measures in the rest of the recreational season were only required by those states that participated in the February fishery. At their joint meeting in December 2017, the Council and Board further stipulated that the 100,000 pounds would be allocated to the states based on their

historical (1996-2010 and 2013) proportion of wave 1 black sea bass catch. Those states that participated in the February fishery would then make adjustments to their management measures for the rest of the year based on their specified allocation (Table 1). If interested in participating in the February fishery, states were required to submit memos to Council and ASMFC staff by January 15, 2018 with the following information: declaration of their states participation in the fishery, proposed management measures for the rest of the recreational season to account for their allocation (and any supporting documentation/analysis regarding the proposed measures) and information regarding any proposed biological and/or monitoring programs (note: this was not a requirement to participate in the fishery).

Table 1. Proportion of recreational wave 1 total black sea bass catch by state from 1996 - 2010 and 2013 and the associated state allocation of the 100,000 pounds allocated to the February 2018 fishery.

State	Proportion of Catch	Allocation of Wave 1 100,000 lb
RI	0.29%	288
CT	0.06%	57
NY	9.41%	9,410
NJ	82.85%	82,850
DE	1.30%	1,297
MD	0.54%	541
VA	5.50%	5,496
NC	0.06%	62
TOTAL	100%	100,000

Of the nine states eligible to participate in the fishery, seven states (MA, RI, CT, NY, NJ, DE, MD) indicated they were not going to participate; while two states (VA, NC) submitted memos declaring their participation in the February fishery. Virginia and North Carolina account for slightly more than 5.5% of the historical total wave 1 recreational black sea bass catch and approximately 5.5% of the total coastwide recreational black sea bass catch in 2016-2017. Virginia has proposed to adjust their recreational season for the rest of the year from 11-14 days, depending upon wave, to account for their February 2018 allocation; while North Carolina has proposed adjustments of 3-5 days in their recreational season (see Appendix A for VA and NC memos). In addition, the states have also proposed to implement a variety of monitoring and reporting requirements and plan to conduct biological sampling from vessels participating in the fishery.

The seven states not participating in the February fishery provided a variety of reasons as to why they decided not to participate. The reasons provided were as follows, in no particular order:

- Implications of a declining RHL and unknown coastwide payback requirements
- Limited number of vessels would realize the benefit of the fishery
- Limited interest from fishermen/vessels in participating in the fishery
- Concerns about cutting the remaining recreational season to account for harvest
 - o Loss of days would impact all fishermen

- o Regulations in rest of season are already constraining
- Inability to accurately and cost-effectively monitor the catch
 - o Implications, particularly if high harvest, for both participating and nonparticipating states in future years
- General lack of support for fishery and the process to implement the fishery
- Allocation to wave 1 fishery impacts all states through reduction in RHL
- Discard mortality of non-target species
- Greater inequities and disparities in management measures among the states

Overview of the LOA draft alternatives:

The Council and Board supported the development of an LOA program because of its potential to expand participation to any vessel owner, the potential to monitor black sea bass harvest, the anticipated lower administrative demands (when compared to an Exempted Fishing Permit program initially considered) and the ability to collect black sea bass catch and biological information during this time period. The motion passed by the Council and Board to begin the development a framework to consider the implementation of an LOA program specified the following: management measures (i.e. size and possession limits), notification and reporting requirements, an allocation and the ability to close the fishery once an allocation is reached.

A variety of draft alternatives were devised to provide the Council and Board with some flexibility to craft a LOA to meet their goals and objectives outlined in their motion. Alternatives were grouped into six major categories which are provided below followed by summary text to describe the category and alternatives.

- 1. **Participation and Enrollment** alternatives to help determine the total number of participating vessels
- 2. **Reporting Requirements** alternatives to define reporting methods and frequency, notification requirements and biological data collection requirements
- 3. **Management Measures** alternatives to specify the size, season and possession limits
- 4. **Monitoring and Accountability** alternatives to monitor fishery and account (through management adjustments) for the wave 1 catch and harvest
- 5. **Allocation** alternatives to allocate a pre-determined amount of harvest to the wave 1 fishery
- 6. **Pre/Post Conditions** alternatives that would evaluate minimum participation and an LOA program review or sunset

The Council and Board reviewed and provided feedback regarding the draft alternatives for the LOA program at their joint meeting in December¹. A small group of Council, ASMFC and GARFO staff are currently working on evaluating and further developing the draft alternatives for future consideration and approval.

¹ See December 1, 2017 staff memo regarding Black Sea Bass Wave 1 Letter of Authorization Program Framework Discussion Document. Available at: http://mafmc.org/s/Tab13 BSB-LOA-Framework-Dec2017.pdf

Future direction of a wave 1 fishery:

The LOA program being considered by the Council and Board offers a number of potential advantages to the current February fishery. For example, the opportunity to collect data on wave 1 participation, effort, catch and harvest; the ability to collect biological samples from the fishery; and increased accountability and monitoring capabilities to minimize overages and negative impacts to the rest of the fishery. However, many of the concerns and reasons raised by the states for not participating in the February 2018 fishery will remain under an LOA program. Concerns such as allocation, equity, accountability and implications, and overall perceived benefits, while considered in a more robust way within the LOA framework, would remain simply because implementing a wave 1 fishery requires accountability of the harvest and the trade-offs associated with that harvest. In addition, there will likely be a significant cost in implementing an LOA program when compared to opening the wave 1 fishery through the specification process as done in 2018. This increased cost is not only financial, but also includes greater staff time and resources, increased administrative demands at the state and federal level and increased time and effort for the recreational community.

Given these continued concerns and associated costs, the Council and Board should evaluate if an LOA program is the most appropriate approach if future participation in the wave 1 fishery remains low. If the Council and Board remain interested and committed to pursuing a wave 1 fishery in 2019 and beyond, considering trade-offs and benefits of both options may be warranted. As mentioned above, the implementation of an LOA program may provide a variety of potential benefits. Continuing to open the wave 1 fishery through specifications, as done in 2018, also has a number of potential benefits. This option would allow for maximum participation in the fishery, minimize angler requirements, only holds those states participating accountable for the harvest while requiring the least amount of fiscal and staff resources. In addition, developing voluntary monitoring and sampling approaches as part of the specification process, similar to those implemented by VA and NC in 2018, may still provide for the ability to collect participation, effort, catch and biological information that is currently unavailable.

In addition to the LOA framework/addendum, the Council and Board initiated another framework/addendum for development in 2018 that would consider a number of recreational issues such as conservation equivalency for black sea bass, slot limits for summer flounder and black sea bass and federal water transit provisions for summer flounder, scup and black sea bass. Commercial quota and recreational harvest limit black sea bass specifications for 2019 will also need to be considered by the Council and Board in 2018. Differing regulatory timing requirements between the Council and Board, alignment of Council and Board meeting schedules to accommodate the various Council and Board priorities, and staffing commitments add to the potential complexity of implementing a future wave 1 recreational black sea bass fishery.

The Council and Board should discuss the benefits and trade-offs of both options and consider the most appropriate path forward for the future of a wave 1 black sea bass fishery. Consideration should also be given to Council and Board priorities and staffing resources and commitments for 2018. If the determination is to continue pursuing a wave 1 fishery, draft alternatives and/or management measures that are different from the Framework meeting 1 memo¹ or the existing February 2018 measures, respectively, should be considered to address concerns raised by the states and to make it more advantageous for states and fishermen to participate in the fishery. At

this time, staff does not have any specific alternatives or management measures to offer, particularly as it pertains to the issue identified by all states of allocating a portion of the RHL to the wave 1 fishery and making management adjustments later in the year for the benefit of a limited number of vessels or states. This is one area of focus the Council and Board should consider when discussing possible new or different alternatives to evaluate.



Marine Resources Commission 2600 Washington Avenue Third Floor Newport News, Virginia 23607

John M.R. Bull Commissioner

Molly Joseph Ward Secretary of Natural Resources

December 29, 2017

TO: Caitlin Starks, FMP Coordinator

FROM: Joe Cimino, Deputy Chief

Fisheries Management Division, Virginia Marine Resources Commission

SUBJECT: Intent to Participate in 2018 Black Sea Bass February Recreational Season

The Virginia Marine Resources Commission held a public hearing on December 12, 2017 to implement new management measures to comply with the ASMFC requirements to participate in the February 2018 recreational black sea bass fishery. The applicable section of Virginia Chapter 4 VAC 20-950-10 et seq. is included with this memorandum. In order for an individual to participate in the February 2018 season, Virginia has implemented requirements to: 1) obtain a free permit; 2) hail-in prior to a return to shore when a black sea bass trip is taken; and, 3) report all catch to VMRC or use federal vessel trip reporting. The VMRC will also collect biological samples from head boats using APAIS staff, and collect private angler donations from freezer locations. This regulatory changes state that any participant in the February fishery shall allow VMRC to sample recreational catch. However, staff intends most sampling to be voluntary. Using the 5,496 pounds of recreational harvest in February 2018 projected by MAFMC staff, VMRC will adjust the remainder of the 2018 to lower harvest to account for this projection. VMRC will hold a public hearing to amend the season using options approved by the ASMFC technical committee. Preliminary work suggests Virginia can account for this harvest by closing an additional two weeks during the July-August timeframe.

4VAC20-950-45. Recreational possession limits and seasons.

A. It shall be unlawful for any person fishing with hook and line, rod and reel, spear, gig, or other recreational gear to possess more than 15 black sea bass. When fishing is from a boat or vessel where the entire catch is held in a common hold or container, the possession limit shall be for that boat or vessel and shall be equal to the number of persons on board legally licensed to fish, multiplied by 15. The captain or operator of the boat or vessel shall be responsible for that boat or vessel possession limit. Any black sea bass taken after the possession limit has been reached shall be returned to the water immediately.

- B. Possession of any quantity of black sea bass that exceeds the possession limit described in subsection A of this section shall be presumed to be for commercial purposes.
- C. The open recreational fishing season shall be from February 1 through February 28, May 15 through September 21, and October 22 through December 31.
- D. It shall be unlawful for any person fishing recreationally to take, catch, or possess any black sea bass, except during an open recreational season.
- E. It shall be unlawful for any person fishing recreationally to take, catch, or possess any black sea bass, from February 1 through February 28, without first having obtained a Recreational Black Sea Bass Permit from the Marine Resources Commission. It shall be unlawful for any permittee to fail to contact the Marine Resources Commission Operation Station before returning to shore at the end of the fishing trip. The permittee shall provide the Operations Station with his name, MRC ID number, the point of landing, a description of the vessel, and an estimated return to shore time. Any such permittee shall submit a report, for any recreational black sea bass fishing trips, which incudes that permittee's MRC ID number; the date of fishing; the mode of fishing; and the number of black sea bass kept or released. That report shall be submitted to the Commission or to the Standard Atlantic Fisheries Information System no later than March 15 of the current calendar year. Any authorized permittee shall allow VMRC staff to sample catch to obtain biological information for scientific and management purposes only.

Projected 'savings' from closed days in Wave 3 or 4, based on average 2015-16 black sea bass recreational landings.

Daily harvest rate (lbs) and savings (lbs) for the 2018 fishing season using 2015-16' wave 3 and wave 4 avg.						
landings						
Wave	Daily Harvest Rate (lbs)	Count of Days (Savings >= 5,500 pounds	0 pounds Total Savings (lbs)			
Wave 3	530	11	5,828			
Wave 4	448	14	5,820			

Appendix A (cont.)



ROY COOPER

MICHAEL S. REGAN
Secretary

STEPHEN W. MURPHEY

Director

To: Brandon Muffley, MAFMC

From: Chris Batsavage and T.D. VanMiddlesworth, NCDMF

Date: January 11, 2018

Subject: February 2018 Recreational Black Sea Bass Season Participation, Monitoring, and

Mitigation Measures

The North Carolina Division of Marine Fisheries (NCDMF) intends to open the recreational black sea bass fishery north of Cape Hatteras from February 1-28, 2018 with a 12.5-inch minimum size limit and a 15-fish bag limit. The NCDMF has four options for additional closed fishing days later in the year to account for the expected harvest during February (62 pounds):

Option 1: 3 additional days in Wave 3 and 1 additional day in Wave 5 Option 2: 2 additional days in Wave 3 and 2 additional days in Wave 5

Option 3: 3 additional days in Wave 5

Option 4: 5 additional days in Wave 3 (if the mid-season closure is eliminated in 2018)

The NCDMF will consult with the recreational industry on a preferred option.

The season closure calculations were based on the average harvest in numbers of fish in North Carolina (north of Cape Hatteras) in 2015 and 2016 (1,415 fish) and applied the daily harvest rates per wave from 2015 and 2016 that are found in the Council Staff memo to the Summer Flounder, Scup and Black Sea Bass Monitoring Committee (Table 2b in the memo). Harvest in 2015 and 2016 was much lower than in 2017, which results in more conservative measures (more closed days) than using projected harvest in 2017 (~17,000 fish). To convert the expected harvest during February (62 pounds) into numbers of fish, the average weight of black sea bass harvested in North Carolina (north of Cape Hatteras) in 2015 and 2016 (1.71 pounds) was used. This average weight is lower than the coastwide (MA-NC) average weight, but it is more representative of the size of fish available to anglers in the state and results in more conservative measures (lower average weight results in a greater number of fish, which requires more closed days). These conservative steps were taken to mitigate against harvest in February that is higher than expected.

The NCDMF will rely on Marine Recreational Information Program (MRIP) intercepts to collect length and weight data on black sea bass harvested in February as well as information on reported releases, catch/harvest per angler, and fishing locations. NCDMF staff responsible for MRIP sampling assignments are aware that this fishery will be open in February. In addition, NCDMF staff will work with charter boat captains who target black sea bass north of Cape Hatteras to collect black sea bass carcasses for age and growth samples.

